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[image: image1.emf]“No matter who you are or where you are on life’s journey,

you're welcome here.”

"Historically we are united from Congregationalist and Universalist roots.

We hold memberships in the United Church of Christ Vermont Conference and

the Unitarian Universalist Association."

The United Church of Northfield is an Open and Affirming Church (ONA)
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UNITED CHURCH OF NORTHFIELD

ANNUAL MEETING AGENDA

February 5, 2023
The Annual meeting is being held in person at the United Church of Northfield Sanctuary and also via Zoom for those not able to attend in person.   
1.
Welcome. (Peter Evans, Co-Moderator)

2.  
Moment of Silence- in remembrance of members and friends lost this past year. (Reverend Julie 

Lombard)
3.  
Opening Prayer. (Reverend Julie Lombard)
4.  
Adjustments to the Agenda. (Peter Evans)
5.  
Approval of the Minutes of the 2022 Annual Meeting of the United Church of Northfield held on    

     
Sunday, February 6, 2022. (Harriet Hirst, Clerk)
6.  
Treasurer’s Report. (Lauren Howard, Treasurer)

7.  
Presentation and discussion of the 2023 Budget. (Lauren Howard)

8.  
Vote on the 2023 Budget. (Peter Evans)
9. 
Vote on Nominations for Officers of the Church, Standing Committees of the Church Council, 
Members-at-Large for the Church Council, and the Pastoral Relations Committee. (Peter Evans)
10.  
Presentation on the status of Howe's Hall restoration project. (Peter Evans)
11. 
Summary of the Annual Retreat held on Saturday, January 28th from 9 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. 
12.
Review of Fundraising ideas. (Peter Evans)
13. 
New Business or any other matters to be brought before the membership. (Peter Evans)
14.  
Discussion of the 2022 Annual Reports of the UCN. (Peter Evans)
15. 
Closing Prayer and Adjournment. (Reverend Julie Lombard)
United Church of Northfield

Annual Meeting Minutes

February 6, 2022
Present: Mary McDaniel, Lauren and Judy Howard, Peter and Debbie Maloney-Evans, John Knox, Laura 
Ranker, Rev. Julie Lombard, Gregory Lombard, Julie Silowash and Harriet Hirst. 

The United Church of Northfield met in the Sanctuary and electronically via zoom conferencing on February 6, 2022, immediately following the morning worship service for the purpose of conducting church business under the warned Annual Church Meeting of the United Church of Northfield:

· To VOTE on the Annual Meeting minutes of February 7, 2021;

· To hear the final year end Treasurer’s Report;

· To VOTE on the 2022 proposed budget;

· To VOTE on the nominations for Officers of the Church, Standing Committees of the Church Council, Members-at-Large for the Church Council, and the Pastoral Relations Committee;

· To hear the presentation on the status of Phase I of the Howe’s Hall restoration project (Peter Evans);

· Summary of the Annual Retreat held on Saturday, January 15th from 9am to 12 noon in person and available via Zoom.

· Review of Fundraising ideas (Peter Evans).

· New Business or any other matters to be brought before the membership;

· Discussion of the Annual Reports of the UCN for 2021 (Peter Evans).

Welcome:
Following the morning zoom worship service, the 2021 Annual Meeting of the United Church of Northfield was called to order by Co-Moderator, Peter Evans with 11 people in attendance, 8 of which were voting members of the church.

Peter thanked Laura Ranker for compiling the 2021 reports for the 2022 Annual Meeting booklet.

Peter would like to dedicate this annual meeting to the Taylor family as we hold our thoughts and prayers with the memory of Tom Taylor, our long-time friend to the church and community.

Moment of Silence:

A moment of silence was observed in memory of those members and friends of the United Church who passed during 2020 and Tom Taylor who died on Monday (2/5/22) this past week. 

Prayer:
The Rev. Julie Lombard offered a prayer.

Adjustments to AGENDA: 
None offered.

Annual Meeting Minutes of February 7, 2021:
VOTED: A motion was made by Lauren Howard to approve the meeting minutes of February 7, 2021 as presented, seconded by Mary McDaniel that was unanimously approved 8-0-0.

Treasurer’s Report:

Treasurer Lauren Howard presented his report for 2021. He reported (see page 10 of the Annual Report) that we budgeted $100,839 (1st column) to run the church, but that actual amount spent (2nd column) was $71,318. Fuel costs came in lower than expected at 57% for the parsonage and 67% of budget for the church.

Lauren noted that the real savings came from having Zoom services using supply pastors who did not require benefits through August. Over budget items were maintenance for the parsonage that included painting the front porch, expenses fixing the lift and church furnace; we also purchased a new church computer, postage, and development of new web Facebook sites that were also over budget. Total expenditures were still only 71% of the budgeted amount. Also $78,194 was spent on the Howe’s Hall renovation project from a separate Special Projects Account.

Income for 2021 (page 11) shows actual income (2nd column): pledge income was 92% and plate (mostly from gifts) at 69% of expectations. The endowment income of $26,738 (107% of budget) provided 43% of the total income. There was not fundraising because the church was closed most of the year, and Howe’s Hall provided only 55% of expected income. Total income came in at 89% of expectations, leaving a $5,443 debt; however, because we had done so well the previous year, we were still able to carry over $11,669 in the checking account. Total income for the Howe’s Hall project was $79,494, largely as a result of gracious donations from the Crain family.

Vote on the 2021 Treasurer’s Report:
VOTED: Motion was made by Laura Ranker and seconded by Debbie Maloney-Evans to approve the 2021 Treasurer’s Report.  Motion unanimously approved 8-0-0.

Peter Evans and the members offered a BIG THANKS to Lauren for managing the church finances so well.

Presentation and discussion of the 2022 Budget:

Treasurer Lauren Howard presented the United Church Proposed Budget for 2022 that was approved by both the Stewardship Committee and Council. Lauren reported that (see page 12) is based upon what was spend over the last two years. The proposed budget gives a 2% increase in salary for all paid employees. 54% of the budget pays salary and benefits for our new full-time minister, Rev. Julie Lombard.

Use of the parsonage provides an additional $14,688 toward her salary. Other large items include anticipated expenses for the church (19%), salaries for other employees (15%), the parsonage (5%), social media/office expenses (3%) and mission giving (2%). The total budget is $103.756.

How we pay for it (page 13) proposed budget income sheet - We brought in nearly $38,000 in pledges and plate income this past year (even with the church closed for most of the year), which we are hoping to increase to $42,000. If we don’t dip into the endowment principal, we anticipate an income of about $27,000 from the endowment. In addition, we would need $3,750 in fund raising help. The anticipated income of $75,400 will leave us with a debt of about $16,688 at the end of the year.

The Howe’s Hall project continues with $37,841 left in the Special Projects Account. We will be starting a capital campaign soon to pay for the $56,014 needed to paint the church this spring.

VOTED: Motion was made by Laura and seconded by Mary to approve the proposed budget for 2022.   Motion unanimously approved 8-0-0.
Peter thanked Lauren for keeping us on a sustainable course.

It was noted that people were asked to stay on in their current position to get through another year and most graciously offered to do that; however, there are a few openings here and there and Laura encouraged folks to volunteer to fill the vacancies. Debbie advised that there are three openings on the Pastoral Relations Committee: Debbie has volunteered to serve; Karen Taylor has agreed to be on the committee. At this point Laura nominated John Knox to also serve on this committee with no objection from John. Julie cautioned that there is a very high level of confidentiality on the Pastoral Relations Committee that reports to the council. No members of this committee can also be a council member.

Vote on Nominating Committee’s Slate of Officers:
POSITION




NOMINEE
OFFICERS OF THE CHURCH 

Co-Moderator: (2)  


Peter Evans and Lauren Howard   


Council Clerk: (1)


Harriet Hirst   


Treasurer: (1)



Lauren Howard   


Financial Secretary: (1)

John Knox   

STANDING COMMITTEES OF THE 

CHURCH COUNCIL


Deacons: (6, staggered terms*)
Laura Ranker (as of 2022 - serving year 2 of a four-year term)


*Terms have been readjusted 

Shae Martin (as of 2022 - serving year 2 of a four- year term)
to account for a year of transition 

Judy Howard (as of 2022 - serving year 4 of a 4-year term)

in 2022 and maintain continuity

Lauren Howard (as of 2022 - serving year 4 of a 4-year term)

during 
first year with a new pastor

To Be Determined (serving year 1 of a 4-year term)







To Be Determined (serving year 1 of a 4-year term)

Stewardship Committee: (4 - 6) 
             Debbie Maloney-Evans  


(Elected annually)


Peter Evans   







Ray Kunkel   







Teigh Southworth   







Karen Taylor







Chris Southworth







Ex officio Members: Pastor, Treasurer, Howe's Hall Coord.

Mission and Outreach 

             Mary McDaniel

Committee: (4-6)


Karen Taylor 

(Elected annually) 


To Be Determined







To Be Determined

Council Members at Large: (2)

Chris Southworth







Mary McDaniel
Pastoral Relations Committee: (3)

Debbie Maloney-Evans
(Elected annually)



Karen Taylor






John Knox
 

Delegate to the Association to attend
To be nominated from the floor

April UCC Annual Meeting: (1-2) 

__________________  &  _________________
Delegate to the Association to attend

UUA Annual Meeting: (1-2) 


Peter Evans and Debbie Maloney-Evans
Social Media Coordinators: 


Peter Evans and Debbie Maloney-Evans 

Howe's Hall Coordinator:


Laura Ranker
Church Auditor: 
On an annual basis, the Church Council shall appoint a qualified person to serve as Auditor for a one-year term.  Tara Howe is being considered for appointment by the Church Council for a sixth year.   

VOTED: A motion was made by Laura Ranker to accept the slate of officers as presented that was seconded by Judy Howard. Motion unanimously approved 8-0-0.
Presentation on the status of Phase I of Howe’s Hall restoration project:

Peter Evans said that page 18 of the Stewardship report includes details of work in the church and Howe’s Hall. He reported that we are closing in on Phase I pretty fast, not only on money but also the work. Volunteers are needed for painting the ceiling and walls and some trim work. We are ready to set up the kitchen and complete the floor (already been paid for including installation). We hope to complete the flooring later in February and at that point Phase I, will be complete.

The report includes work to be completed in 2022 – still some odds and ends. Thanks to a matching grant from the Vermont Division of Historic Preservation to do a complete restoration of the three windows on the north side of the hall, as well as the two on either side of the church’s main entrance. Debbie is working on a couple of other grants. Peter thanked Debbie and others on the committee.

New Business or any other matters to be brought before the membership:
· Painting of Outside of Church in the spring - Debbie commented that we will need to set up a fund-raising committee to raise $56,000 to paint the outside of the church this spring. Peter advised that he has volunteered to be on that committee. The workshop offered by Preservation Trust on fundraising has closed as it reaches a maximum of participants. Both she and Peter have attended this workshop in the past and have a good foundation and previous experience, citing the successful steeple campaign. Carol Stevens who had offered to help with articles in The Northfield News is now unable to do it; however, Debbie can get the word out instead.

· Laura advised that an installation for Julie would take place when Howe’s Hall is finished.

· Rev. Julie said she has attended numerous annual meetings since 2001 at churches and has really enjoyed this one compared to all the previous ones she and Greg have attended. She commented further that this was so well run and is grateful to be here with you.

Summary of the Annual Retreat held on Saturday, January 15th  

Peter Evans reported that it was a good retreat in person and Harriet who took the notes did great capturing the essence of the retreat. Harriet thanked Laura who reviewed the notes and helped to fill in the gaps.

Review of fundraising ideas:

· A list of the ideas is on page 19 toward the end of the Stewardship Committee report. Peter emphasized that we need to make a strong effort to accomplish fund raising. One idea that generated exciting interest was the Community Yard sale on April 30th. Lauren cautioned that this will be graduation for Norwich University - maybe just focus on the May 1st instead. Peter said we will discuss this further.
· Church will collect and sell items no longer needed, but also offer space for community.
· Some new ideas were listed and some not so new – not sure if we can work on all of them – definitely some good ideas that will involve members and get commitment to help out.
· Rev. Julie said that while in Art etc. a new person in the community commented that the Strawberry Festival was the best thing she experienced – so is a great way to welcome folks into this community.
Discussion of the Annual Reports of the UCN for 2021 (Peter Evans).

Peter suggested foregoing any discussion, if there are questions, please contact people who authored the reports for clarification.

The congregation thanked Peter for his leadership and a job well done.

Closing Prayer and Adjournment:

Rev. Julie Lombard gave a closing blessing.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:15 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Harriet Hirst, Clerk

TREASURER’S REPORT – 2022
Attached are the year-end financial statements (United Church Expenses and Income 2022) and the proposed budget [United Church Expenses and Income Budget – 2022].  
On the Expenses for 2022 sheet, you can see the budgeted amount in the first column of numbers and the actual expenditures in the second column.  We budgeted $103,756 to run the church and ended up spending $98,273 (95%).   Fuel costs were higher than expected at 141% for the parsonage and 135% for the church.  Other over-budget items included badly needed bathroom renovations in the parsonage and social media expenses.  The Substitute Organist line item looks exorbitant, but it must be remembered that we were without a music director for most of the year.  We can proudly say that mission giving was 120% of expectations.  In addition, $75,405 was spent on the Howe’s Hall renovation project and painting the church from a separate Special Projects Account.

On the Income for 2022 sheet, you can see the budgeted amount in the first column of numbers and the actual income in the second column.  Pledge income came in at 106% and plate at 252% of expectations.  Endowment income of $28,966 (107% of the budgeted amount) provided 32% of the total income.   Fund-raising added $3,056 and rental of Howe’s Hall provided $4,825.  Total income came in at 120% of expectations, leaving an $8,139 debt (only 29% of the budgeted $28,356 debt).  Because we had done so well in 2021, we were still able to carry over $3,530 in the checking account.  Total income for the Howe’s Hall and Painting projects was $83,052 (36% from a Charles Foundation grant, 25% from individual donations, 12% from Crain family gifts, 11% from the First Universalist Society and 10% from the Memorial Fund).
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BUDGET PROPOSAL – 2023

The 2023 budget proposal is the 1st column of numbers on the United Church - Expense Budget 2023 sheet.  It is based primarily on expenses incurred in 2022 (3rd column of numbers).  This budget incorporates a 2% increase in salary for all paid employees, with the exception of the music director.  The music director’s salary will increase from $160 to $175 per service, getting us closer to the $200 regional average.  About 52% of this budget pays salary and benefits for our full-time minister, Reverend Julie Lombard. Use of the parsonage contributes an additional $14,980 to her income.  Other large items include upkeep of the church (18%), salaries for other employees (15%), upkeep of the parsonage (6%), social media/office expenses (3%) and mission giving (3%).  The total proposed budget is $109,416.

The 2023 budget proposal is the 1st column of numbers on the United Church – Income Budget 2023 sheet.  Pledge, plate and endowment amounts have all been increased, based on actual income received in 2022 (3rd column of numbers).  Since Howe’s Hall is nearly completed, we are anticipating increased opportunities for fund raising and rental income.  About $10,000 was saved from the Crain Family Gifts to help us through this next year.  However, unless we are creative and remain frugal, the anticipated income of $98,000 will leave us with a debt of about $8,421 at the end of the year.  The Howe’s Hall and painting projects continue with $42,583 left in the Special Projects Account.  
Thank you for your continued support and commitment to our church.  Together we can succeed financially and still bring our message of hope to the community with the help of God.






Respectfully submitted, Lauren D. Howard, Treasurer
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Proposed 2023 Nominations 

POSITION




NOMINEE
OFFICERS OF THE CHURCH 

Co-Moderator: (2)  


Peter Evans and Lauren Howard   


Council Clerk: (1)


Harriet Hirst   


Treasurer: (1)



To Be Determined 


Financial Secretary: (1)

John Knox   

STANDING COMMITTEES OF THE 

CHURCH COUNCIL


Deacons: (6, staggered terms)
Laura Ranker (as of 2023 - serving year 3 of a four-year term)






Shae Martin (as of 2023 - serving year 3 of a four- year term)






Dexter Rowe (as of 2023 serving year 2 of a 4-year term)






Mary McDaniel (as of 2022 – serving year 1 of a 4-year term)






Bev and Ed Tucker (as of 2023 serving year 1 of a 4-year term)

                                                                                Lorinda Dezotell (as of 2023 serving year 1 of a 4-year term)







Catherine Howard (as of 2023 serving year 1 of a 4-year term)







Karen Taylor (as of 2022 – serving year 1 of a 4-year term)

Stewardship Committee: (4 - 6) 
Debbie Maloney-Evans  


(Elected annually)


Peter Evans   







Teigh Southworth   







Chris Southworth






Ex officio Members: Pastor, Treasurer, Howe's Hall Coord.













 


Mission and Outreach 

Mary McDaniel

Committee: (4-6)


Karen Taylor 

(Elected annually) 


Bonnie Gayle






Harriet Hirst
Council Members at Large: (2)

Chris Southworth






Mary McDaniel
Pastoral Relations Committee: (3)

To Be Determined
(Elected annually)



To Be Determined 







To Be Determined
 

Delegate to the Association to attend
To be nominated from the floor

April UCC Annual Meeting: (1-2) 

__________________  &  _________________
Delegate to the Association to attend

UUA Annual Meeting: (1-2) 


Peter Evans and Debbie Maloney-Evans
Social Media Coordinators: 


Peter Evans and Debbie Maloney-Evans 
Howe's Hall Coordinator:


Laura Ranker
Church Auditor: On an annual basis, the Church Council shall appoint a qualified person to serve as Auditor for a one-year term.  
ANNUAL REPORTS

OF THE

UNITED CHURCH OF NORTHFIELD
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MINISTER’S 2022 ANNUAL REPORT (provided January of 2023)
The United Church of Northfield has been busy between the ever changes that the pandemic has offered us, staff transition, construction projects, and the many challenges a church tends to, our year together was full of surprises. My favorite part of ministry is welcoming the any newest faces in our midst. 
Let us be thankful that all our change was balanced by many beloved traditions. I am talking about our staff and members that continue to come and make this world a place better by sharing their gifts. Y’all participated in the annual Angel Tree, the Candlelight Christmas Eve Service, a Ministerial Installation Service of me, the Deacon Installation Service of Dexter Rowe. We can also celebrate the return of fundraisers like the Strawberry Shortcake Festival and the Yard Sale. You wished Daniel Bruce a fond farewell as our Music Director in January and we warmly welcomed a series of talented musicians to join us in our sanctuary as we searched for a replacement: Karl Miller, Bob Merrill, Alison Cerutti, Lea Hatch, Amy Conley, Karen Taylor and the Fiddlers, Sara Huff, Joseph Peck, and by November Daniel Bruce returned as our Music Director. Our faith community sits as a beacon upon the hill; however, it is the people and traditions that make this place special enough to call it your spiritual home.

It is a blessing that this church is full of leaders working together in this shared ministry. These ministries, along with the many unnamed ministries, make us who we are as a faith community and help us to spread God’s love throughout our corner of the world. We are a faith community that celebrates coming together in many ways; to host the Play Every Town Concert and the World Cafe, to memorials for Tom Taylor (at Norwich University), Christine Barns, Liz Butler, and Eleanor Howard (in Sugar Hill, NH), to The Elder family Wedding and Baptism (in Charlotte), to offering a weekly Bible Study and a monthly Small Group Ministry, to hosting the Khadka Family (two Norwich Students) for 2022 Thanksgiving Break in the parsonage. We also lifted our voices with those in the wider community to sing carols at the area nursing homes. Thank you for sharing your gifts and passions with this congregation and helping us to grow in all sorts of new ways. We arrive to better understand the mysteries in our lives, and we are blessed by one another, our kindred pilgrim souls.

It is my hope that you continue the many ways we reach out in love to the wider community; through opening our doors to host various gatherings. May we always serve up and feed the hungry souls whether it happens through CERV or through community meals, offer forums to further explore important issues, and dedicate ourselves to learn more about what holds us fixed in a culture of hate and oppression, and continue to educate the next generation with our religious liberal ideals. 

I would like to say thank you to our staff; Laura Ranker- our Church Secretary, Daniel Bruce- our Director of Music, and Chris Southworth- our Sexton. Their dedication, cooperation, and collaborative style have made it a blessing to serve here. I also have been supported by the many folks that make up our lay leadership. I’d like to say thanks to Peter Evans and Lauren Howard for leading the Church Council, to Mary McDaniel for starting up the Missions Team meeting regularly, to Laura Rankers & Judy Howards gallant effort to get kids back to church post pandemic, to Bev Knox for loving up the membership via the Deacons with Poinsettias and Debbie Evans continual upgrades to our website/multimedia platforms & getting a grant for our windows, to Chris for keeping us spiffy and dressed in the appropriate worship colors. 

I would especially like to thank our Moderators; Peter Evans and Lauren Howard, Harriet Hirst- our Clerk, Lauren Howard - our Treasurer, and John Knox Financial Secretary. These folks have undertaken diligent, courageous, and ground-breaking work and at the height of so many construction projects. 
It saddens me to see Daniel Bruce depart last January as our Music Director; his service to the church for the last decade was greatly missed and we warmly welcomed him back once he was ready to return. It is a blessing to serve with UCN’s Staff and Lay-leadership Team. There is much work to be done and I trust we will meet the journey ahead. As we prepare for yet another Annual Meeting, may we be grateful for all the miracles in our midst and may we rejoice in our coming together to celebrate our faithful and democratic unity. 
With affection, Rev. Julie Lombard  
DEACONS 2022 ANNUAL REPORT (provided January of 2023)
All the church services in 2022 were held both in person and on Zoom.  For most of the year there were only four deacons:  Laura Ranker, Shae Martin, Judy Howard and Lauren Howard.  In October, Dexter Rowe became the fifth deacon.  During the year, pairs of deacons set up the church, acted as ushers and greeters, collected the offerings, and often did the communion services.  Coffee hours started again, though they were intermittent because of Covid.  Wednesday evening vesper services were held during lent and advent.  

Monthly collections for CERV were moved from the first Sunday of each month to the fourth Sunday, to allow more time for communion services.  Planning was done for a Family Ministry Survey, but the work was not completed.  A new Sanctuary Contract Policy was developed and sent to the council but has yet to be approved.  Planning was done for Julie’s installation, which was well attended on October 16.  Daniel Bruce helped develop a special Christmas carol service for the community, and the candlelight Christmas Eve Service was restored.  The decision was made that if Christmas day falls on a Sunday, there will be no formal Sunday service.  

Judy and Lauren Howard are completing overtime terms as deacons and will step down this year.  Thank you to all the deacons who have provided such faithful service to the church.



Respectfully submitted,                  Lauren D. Howard, Board of Deacons
MISSION COMMITTEE 2022 ANNUAL REPORT (provided January of 2023)
UCN Mission team met monthly beginning in July last year (2022). 

Members currently are Karen Taylor, Bonnie Gayle, Harriet Hirst, and Mary McDaniel.  

Pastor Julie Lombard was usually present.

We continued collecting groceries donated by our congregation for CERV and delivered them to the Northfield Food Shelf. The Mission Team provided support for events initiated by the Pastor, Deacons, and Stewards, such as a family ministry concert, the household goods sale yard sale, and the strawberry festival. Missions hosted a Play Every Town Concert (Prof David Feurzeig, pianist) encouraging art, community spirit and support for climate concerns while raising funds for VPIRG. 

In addition, Missions helped with a mailing for Outright Vermont, provided access to the toilets for Christmas on the Common, organized the Angel Tree gifts for winter clothing for our CERV children, and joined the Pastor at Church on Christmas day; there was no Sunday service but poignant anticipation of a possible Christmas visitor.  
Blessings,

Mary McDaniel
STEWARDSHIP COMMITTEE 2022 ANNUAL REPORT (provided January of 2023)
At the start of a long journey, the goal of reaching the destination is enough to keep pushing through the obstacles, challenges and unexpected detours encountered along the way. I think about that a lot as we are very near our destination to complete the renovation of Howe’s Hall.

The Stewardship Committee and its subcommittee, the Howe’s Hall Renovation Committee, have again this year been very busy with both day-to-day activities as well as those that will help us carry out our church’s work into the future. We continue to be committed to overseeing the facilities of our church and parsonage, carry out the annual pledge drive, initiate fundraising efforts, make hiring recommendations to the church council and complete evaluations of all staff. This annual report will provide some of the highlights of our work during the past year.

As I write this report, the final stage of work in Howe’s Hall is being completed with the installation of new kitchen cabinets. Once the countertop contractor finishes their work the kitchen will be complete and ready for us to move back in and continue the legacy of sharing, creating and crafting great food for our church and the wider community. With a much brighter and warmer work area, expanded cabinet space, more countertops and a new layout to improve efficiency, the kitchen will once again see a lot of activity. The three large windows in the hall as well as those in the narthex are currently being fully restored by Vermont Window Restoration thanks to a grant from the Preservation Trust.  Once the windows are installed, our work on the complete renovation of the hall will be done. A three year journey that started just before the Covid pandemic and will be ending later this winter has been a once in several generations project that will benefit many generations to come.

Painting the exterior of the church was put off for several years as we completed other projects such as fully insulating the church. It was determined that completing weatherization work would ensure better outcomes once the church was repainted. Enter Preferred Painting (based in East Barre) this summer and their crew of three ready for the challenges of restoring the exterior of a 180-year-old building. After four months of scraping, priming and painting, they had to postpone work in November when the weather turned cold and stayed that way. They have put our job at the top of their list to start again in the spring and we look forward to having our iconic building looking as it did back in the early 1800s. Thanks to all of our members, friends and the Charles Foundation for making this project possible. 

This past year, with the worst of the Covid Pandemic behind us, we returned to some key fundraising efforts in support of the budget. The Strawberry Festival was a huge success with a steady stream of folks stopping by for a strawberry treat of fresh strawberries, whipped cream and biscuits. We also held a yard sale (actually Howe’s Hall sale) that was a success. 

The stewardship drive was a success again this year and we are hopeful that the number of pledges and financial commitment will be sufficient to continue our work in the coming year. We are very appreciative of all resources that have been provided during the past year, especially those of your time and talent. 

We have a lot to be thankful for as we close out one church year and begin a new one. There isn’t anything on that list of things we’re thankful for that is more important than you and all that you bring to our work together. Thank you for all you do!

Members of the Stewardship and Howe’s Committee: Rev. Julie Lombard, Laura Ranker, Walter Plumley, Chris Southworth, Teigh Southworth, Lauren Howard, Debra Maloney-Evans, Peter Evans (chair).
Respectively, Peter M. Evans
2022 STEWARDSHIP REPORT ON FUNDRAISING AND GRANTS FOR PROJECTS OUTSIDE THE GENERAL BUDGET (provided January of 2023)
The work on Howe’s Hall is nearly complete, as is the painting of the church exterior and restoration of the windows in Howe’s Hall and the narthex.  It seems like a good time to reflect on how we got here. Specifically, how we have managed during fiscally challenging times to support the upkeep and renovations in our church. 

Without the support of many persons and grants, we would not be where we are today. And where is that? 


*Howe’s Hall renovation, Phase One is nearly completed (see the Treasurer’s report for details on those expenses).


*The long-awaited painting of the church exterior ($56,014.17) is nearly completed. Finish date is early spring 2023.


*Howe’s Hall windows and the windows of the Narthex are in the shop of Vermont Window restoration with reinstallation expected late winter, early spring 2023.

Most funds for these projects have been raised through grants. The following is a list of grants received:

1. Vermont Historic Preservation Grant-up to $11,500.00 in matching grant funds was awarded for the restoration of the windows in the narthex and Howe’s Hall (includes new storms on the Howe’s Hall windows)-$15,000. 

2. Vermont Interfaith Power and Light- two grants awarded. $1520.00 for installation of new and energy efficient lighting in Howe’s Hall; and $17266.00 for insulation of the church from top to bottom (Narthex was not included).

Our largest fundraising effort was for the painting of the exterior of the church. The total cost of $56,014.17 was raised by the efforts of a special Paint-the-Church committee. The members of the committee were- Peter Evans, Debra Maloney-Evans, Lauren Howard, Judy Howard, and Rev. Julie Lombard. The committee first met on 2/27/22 to plan a major fundraising campaign. We approached individuals by email, letters and phone calls. We drafted and sent press releases to the Northfield News, Front Porch Forum, our Facebook page and our church website asking for support. There were also announcements in church and a letter to the congregation -both active and inactive members. By 3/14/22 we had reached our goal! The level of generosity was astounding!

*The Vermont-Quebec Universalist Unitarian Convention Grant awarded for $676.50 to go toward cost of painting the exterior of the church. The Universalist Society of the United Church of Northfield also granted $8,000.00 from their endowment.

*The Dolly Stone Fund- $2000.00

*Anonymous grant- $2500.00

*The Charles Foundation-$30,000.00

* Individual donations- $16,016.80.

That’s a total of $73,462.50 in grant funds, plus individual donations- that total is $89,479.30 raised in 2022 for the restoration, renovation and upkeep of our beloved church! 

On behalf of the Stewardship Committee and the Special Paint-the-Church Fundraising committee I want to thank all the donors to this effort. Without your generosity we couldn’t have done all this.

Blessings on you,

Debra Maloney-Evans

CHURCH STATISTICS (provided January of 2023)
2022 Records for The United Church of Northfield

Clerk Harriet Hirst

Births: none to report

Deceased: (2)

Thomas Frank Taylor (February 20, 1949 – February 5, 2022) – UCC Member
Elizabeth R. Butler (June 23, 1941 – March 19, 2022) – former member 

Baptisms performed by Rev. Julie Lombard: none to report
Married: none to report

Membership: no new members or transfers to report
Memorials Rev. Julie Lombard’s Rites of Passage Report: none to report
OTHER NON-MEMBER SERVICES PERFORMED BY REV. LOMBARD
UCN shined brightly at a lovely memorial Eleanor Howard (non-member) on 7/27 in Sugarhill, NH. There was a private baptism 7/21 in S. Burlington for a Northfield family (non-member/Rev. Anne referral) has turned into a baptism on 7/21 & a wedding on 7/22 – both are part of UCN outreach ministry.
[image: image5.emf]          O pen  and  A ff irming  S tatem ent of  F aith     The United Church of Northfield is an open  and affirming congregation. We are committed  to making justice and inclusion a reality in our  world. We embrace and  celebrate diversity and  the dignity and worth of every individual.  Whatever your age, race, beliefs, ethnicity,  socioeconomic status, sexual orientation,  gender identity and expression, marital status,  or physical, cognitive or emotional abilities; we  valu e you and invite you to participate fully and  without reservation in the life, leadership and  mission of our church as we seek to be an  expression of God's love in our community  and the world.  
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